COMBINED MEETING OF THE COMMUNITY, CORPORATE RESOURCES AND INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

WEDNESDAY 29 JUNE 2005 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillors Allison, Boaden, C S Bowman, Mrs Bradley, Dodd, Earp, Mrs Farmer, Glover, Guest, Im Thurn, Joscelyne, Mrs Mallinson, Ms Martlew, McDevitt, Mrs Prest, Ms Quilter, Mrs C Rutherford, K Rutherford, Mrs Styth and Warwick.

ALSO PRESENT:-

Councillor Morton (substitute Member on the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee).

Councillor Bloxham (Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder).

OS.1/05
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN FOR THE MEETING

RESOLVED – That Councillor Boaden be appointed Chairman for this meeting.

Councillor Boaden in the Chair.

OS.2/05
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for Absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Crookdale and Mrs Parsons.

OS.3/05
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

OS.4/05
COMMUNITY AND HOUSING RECOVERY GROUP – 


PROPOSALS FOR ALLOCATING £1.5M GRANTED BY THE 

OFFICE OF THE DEPUTY PRIME MINISTER

The Executive Directors submitted Report CE.15/05 detailing the following recommendations of the Community and Housing Recovery Group for schemes to spend the £1.5m Government funding granted to the City Council to be spent within the flood affected area, primarily on private sector housing:-

· Stock condition survey - £98,000;

· Decent Homes (identified through the stock condition survey) - £325,000;

· Uninsured vulnerable properties (current estimates based on 13 properties at approx £25,000) - £325,000;

· Energy efficiency (loft insulation, air source heat pumps and ICE packs) - £50,000;

· Private security patrols (Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership to provide additional £45,000) - £15,000;

· Spring clean/landscaping/drainage/footways (including New Deal arrangements) - £130,000;

· Pilot floods resilience work in the rural area - £180,000;

· Lanes in flood affected areas, to cover works such as surfacing and increased lighting - £297,500;

· Small landscaped areas - £10,000;

· Allotments (Willowholme, St Aidans and Botcherby Paddock) - £65,500;

· Enhancement of private land adjacent to highway - £3,000;

· Warwick Road alleygating (£5,000 funded through the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership);

· Restoration of bollards behind Warwick Road - £1,000;

The Interim Executive Director further submitted at the meeting a “criteria for vulnerability” which could be used as a test of resources when dealing with the allocation of funding for work on houses within the flood affected areas to meet the Decent Homes Standard and to assist householders of uninsured vulnerable properties.

Members were then invited to ask questions and the following points were made:-

a) A Member asked whether ‘uninsured’ covered people with no household as well as no building insurance.  He understood that if there was a mortgage on a property then buildings insurance would be in place as a condition of the mortgage.

The Interim Executive Director reported that the recommendations related to those households which did not have building insurance and was not intended for those without household contents insurance.  The affected households were likely not to have a mortgage on their properties.

b) A Member commended the proposed pilot flood resilience work for the rural area which he considered was a very important aspect of the post-flood actions, particularly as the Environment Agency’s flood alleviation works would not be completed until 2011.

The Interim Executive Director responded that the City Council was working in conjunction with the Environment Agency on appropriate forms of flood resilience work.  A detailed evaluation of the pilot scheme would be undertaken.

The Assistant Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager reported that flood resilience work had been carried out in Scotland and he was visiting Elgin and Moray District Council on 30 June 2005 to discuss and view their scheme.  Flood resilience works would provide benefits for households in the rural area for a relatively small outlay.  If the scheme proved successful in the rural area then the City Council would be able to make a case to attempt to obtain funding from the Government for similar works in the urban area of Carlisle. 

c) A Member asked whether sufficient staffing resources existed to undertake works generated by the additional £1.5m funding and whether this would be to the detriment of existing City Council services.

The Head of Commercial and Technical Services responded that the additional funding would supplement the City Council’s normal work.  Investigations would be made into recruiting additional staff through New Deal where appropriate.  There would be a particular need for additional resources for “spring cleaning” work.  He was aware of the need to maintain the City Council’s normal services and procurement issues were being investigated.

d) A Member asked whether any help was proposed for householders whose house contents insurance had been inadequate.

The Interim Executive Director indicated that the focus was on householders with no building insurance although there may be the opportunity to look at those householders who are underinsured for their buildings insurance at a later date.

e) A Member asked what impact the additional funding would have on the Council’s Housing Strategy Action Plan.  It was questioned whether there would be a negative impact in terms of possible work to households outside the flooded areas where there may be unfit houses in need of improvement.

The Interim Executive Director reported that the City Council had a five year Housing Strategy and the Action Plan was specific on areas of work to be undertaken over the next five years.  The £1.5m would supplement the Action Plan.  It may be possible to draw in additional funding for certain works, for example, energy efficiency work through the energy companies.  The Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership were providing some additional funding as part of their work.

f) A Member referred to the need for landscaping at various recreation areas such as the picnic area in Rickerby Park and the adjacent riverbanks, which were overgrown with nettles.  A number of public footpaths were also overgrown.  She asked whether finance allocated for small landscaped areas would be used to tidy up these areas for recreational use.

The Head of Commercial and Technical Services was aware of the need to target recreation areas and would appreciate information from Ward Councillors as to the specific areas which were most in need of attention.  He would arrange for works to be started as soon as resources were allocated.

The Chairman asked the Head of Commercial and Technical Services to circulate all relevant Ward Councillors in flood affected areas seeking information on specific areas which would benefit from landscaping works.

g) A Member referred to an Environment Agency map which showed those areas of Carlisle affected by the flooding and also a number of other areas which were vulnerable to flooding but had not been affected by the floods in January 2005.  He enquired whether the properties which were vulnerable to flooding would be able to be considered for flood resilience measures.

The Interim Executive Director reported that the pilot flood resilience works would be targeted at those households in the rural area, which had been affected by the January flooding.

h) A Member asked whether there was scope to increase the funding of £25,000 for the repair of gullies and drains.  He suggested that United Utilities may be prepared to offer match funding.

The Head of Commercial and Technical Services agreed that the works to gullies and drains was an important element which would restore public confidence.  An outcome of the initial work would be to identify any further works which may be required which could then be the subject of discussion with the Highways Authority and United Utilities as regards funding.

i) A Member referred to the spring cleaning and reported that the railings at the Botcherby end of Warwick Road were now in a poor condition.  As this was one of the main arterial routes into the City, he asked whether these railings could be painted or replaced.

The Head of Commercial and Technical Services acknowledged that there were a number of similar public realm issues which were emerging and could be addressed as part of the spring clean.  There were, however, legal constraints for the City Council undertaking works to private property.

j) A Member asked whether identifying the type of flooring used in houses prone to flooding would be desirable.  Sandbags would be of no use at houses with floorboards but may be useful for houses with concrete floors.

The Interim Executive Director reported that the flood resilience pilot would look at a number of more sophisticated methods to protect people’s houses than sandbags and that it was difficult for the City Council to issue sandbags to individual properties in any case.

The Head of Commercial and Technical Services confirmed that the outcome of the pilot flood resilience measures would be carefully evaluated and that this was a better way forward than provision of sandbags.

k) A Member referred to the allocation of £297,500 to cover lanes in the flood-affected areas.  He asked whether any of the schemes had already been allocated funding under the joint initiative with the County Council.

The Head of Commercial and Technical Services reported that the City and County Councils had allocated a total of £100,000 to be spent improving back lanes.  Any back lanes within the flood affected areas in the existing initiative would now be dealt with from the additional funding. This would release money for further back lane improvements as part of the City/County joint programme. 

l) Members referred to flood resilience measures which had been undertaken in York and Cambridge and to the latest Environment Agency guidance on best practice which had been issued that day.

The Interim Executive Director pointed out that the Environment Agency had a representative on the Recovery Group and the City Council would take advice on any new guidance received from the Environment Agency on flood resilience measures.  Consultation could also be carried out with the named Local Authorities and any others involved in implementing flood alleviation measures.

Councillor Bloxham the Environment Housing Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder considered that the City Council should consult with Authorities in York and Cambridge to discuss their flood resilience measures in order that Carlisle could learn from best practice.

The Chairman then closed the meeting indicating that special meetings of the three Overview and Scrutiny Committees would now be held to consider their individual responses on the report to the Executive.

(The meeting ended at 2.47 pm).

